RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

September 11, 2012

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:

DEIRDRE BURNS






PAUL SLAYTON






MARK FLEISCHHAUER






KAREN HATTER
LISA ROSENTHAL






DIANE LYONS

MEMBERS ABSENT:

DIANE KANTAROS  
OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, MEMBERS OF THE COMMUNITY
 (Annual Building Tour Began at CLS at 6:30 p.m.)
AGENDA

1.0 
Call to Order
President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:34 pm.
2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the August 28, 2012 Regular Meeting.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)
MOTION CARRIED

3.0  
Public Comment
Janet Sistare addressed the Board to express support for the development of a comprehensive K-12 health program. The program would align with the Board goal on school climate in that it would address substance abuse concerns, which do affect learning, and the Board should map out a related action plan to effectively deal with that issue. Mrs. Sistare distributed to the Board members a description of “The Great Body Shop,” which is one of the programs on the market which contains the components of the program that Mrs. Sistare believes would be beneficial in this District. The curriculum begins at a very simple level, appropriate for the younger students in the elementary grades, and increases in sophistication and broadens to include social issues in the upper grades, finally including drug and smoking awareness. Mrs. Sistare added that the community now has several organizations which can provide additional resources to the schools in implementing a coordinated, targeted health program and expressed hope that an action plan would be developed this year, as a specific Board goal, for implementation next year.
Jen Hammoud, President of the Rhinebeck Science Foundation, spoke in support of Mrs. Sistare’s suggestion, noting that, with planning, such a program can be put in place to cover these topics in a consistent manner and at age appropriate levels.
Frank Seldin stated that he was pleased with the opening days and the class configurations at the elementary school. He also asked if the scheduled Board Goals workshop was open to the public.
President Burns responded that the meeting was open to the public but is a working session for Board members to discuss the Goals that will ultimately be adopted and public comment is not a feature of the session.

Mr. Phelan added that the Goals would be adopted at a public meeting and time for public comment would be available at that meeting.

President Burns also commented to Mrs. Sistare that the concerns she had expressed, and which had previously been included in a letter, had been discussed at the Curriculum Committee Meeting held that morning.

4.0
Reports and Discussion


4.1  
Principals’ Reports 
CLS:  Mr. King reported that the current enrollment is 460. The staff accomplished much work over the summer on the Common Core Curriculum. During Superintendent’s Conference Day, the staff received training on understanding Autism Spectrum Disorders, including strategies for working with students on the Autism spectrum and providing behavioral supports. 25 staff members were certified in the Heimlich Maneuver and AED response. The “Pinwheels for Peace” project, introduced last year and which is now nationwide, will be underway soon. The BLPT will meet on September 24th to continue work on the “Common Language for All” program, incorporating DASA-related elements. 3rd Grade Safety Day will again involve the Rhinebeck Fire Department Smoke House, a representative from Troop K, and Fire Safety instructors. Officers from the Rhinebeck Police Department will be working with the students on elements from the Code of Conduct, bullying and harassment. The new traffic pattern is working very well; the signage has been very helpful. Mr. King thanked Dave Doyle of the Buildings and Grounds staff for his work on the signage and traffic cone deployment.
A brief discussion followed with the Board members about the current enrollment in Kindergarten and the number of late registrants for Chancellor across the board, most of whom were recent arrivals in the District. In the Kindergarten classes, each has a full-time Teacher Aide, and a Teaching Assistant assigned for math instruction every day. Teachers providing AIS services are following more the push-in rather than the pull-out model.
BMS:  Mr. Kemnitzer reported that the opening of classes this year was the smoothest he can remember and there are 290 students enrolled, which is down 6 students from this time last year. Many recent registrations were students new to the District. The Walk Your Schedule activity was well attended. More work has been done by teachers and staff on refining social skills activities. As a result of analyzing the climate survey data, further changes have been made to hallway traffic patterns and limits put on locker time, in an effort to address concerns expressed in the surveys. The 6th Grade students remained with their home-base teacher for most of the day. With an informal “show of hands” survey, it appeared that the anxiety level among the new students had disappeared by the end of the day. The Art program this year will be providing art work for the Woodstock Film Festival, and will be working with a graphics professional learning about illustration for public relations. Mr. Frischknecht’s students will be taking a walking tour created with the help of a representative of the Rhinebeck chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution. With the start of Phase 2 this year, the Gateway to Technology program is now fully implemented in 7th and 8th Grades.
RHS: Dr. Davenport reported that the enrollment is 389, down 3 from last year. He thanked the Maintenance staff for their work in getting the building in shape. He acknowledged Mr. Burg’s work in putting together the freshman and new student walk-through program, with the help of 17 Peer Mentors. Meetings were held with all students at which Agenda Books were distributed and talks were conducted covering DASA and how it connects to school climate work. There are now 23 co-curricular activities available for students. The Activities Fair will be held next week. Classes are up and running in good form, to the extent that he observed a Calculus test being held as early as the fourth day of classes. Student Council elections will be held at the end of the month.
4.2 
Board of Education Goals for 2012-13
The Board briefly discussed the Goal relating to school climate and whether a revision is needed to address the concerns expressed earlier about incorporating references to social and emotional health wellness and drug awareness.

The Board decided to put off discussion of the Audit Committee Meeting Minutes, distributed just prior to the Board meeting, until the September 25th BOE meeting.
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News
Mr. Phelan reported that the administrators had completed much of the required training relating to the new APPR process. Completion of seven modules is required for certification. In addition, he, Mr. Kreps and the three building principals have completed the first day of a two-day training on the evaluation rubric which the RAA has agreed to follow for Principal evaluations. Finally, all three building Principals have completed or have nearly completed training as DASA coordinators.
Vice President Slayton commended Mr. Tieder and his staff for the condition of the school buildings. The annual tour took place just prior to this meeting and the buildings look as good as they ever have. Vice President Slayton also commended President Burns for her remarks at the opening assembly, which hit all the right points in setting the tone for this year.

Mr. Phelan seconded Vice President Slayton’s comments, adding that President Burns’ remarks were very well received.

Mr. Fleischhauer commented on how great it was to have so many student athletes from area schools here in Rhinebeck to participate in the Andy Bennett Tournament. The event is a great start to the school year.
5.2 
Old Business
Vice President Slayton reported that research continues on a paperless Board meeting program. He is also looking into the use of something like Google Docs for Audit Committee materials.
5.3 
Public Comment


None
5.4 
Other
Mr. Phelan and the Board members briefly discussed the annual Breakfast with the Board. He will be asking the administrators to suggest a day that would not have an adverse impact on the school schedule, probably in late September or early October.
President Burns commented on having attended the PTSO Executive Committee meeting with Mr. Phelan. The PTSO has a lot going on. President Burns also attended the first meeting of the Dutchess County School Boards Association. The DCSBA President, Kelly Lappan, was invited to testify at the Education Reform Committee meeting in Newburgh, where she raised the issue of the unintended consequences of testing and about the unfunded mandates contained in the DASA legislation. 
Discussion followed about the possibility of attending this year’s NYSSBA Convention, which will be held in Rochester in October. The discussion revolved around the benefits of attending, as well as the cost and time commitment factors. Several Board members commented favorably on the information and ideas gained from past conferences. Given financial constraints, the Board has not attended for several years. The Board members will give it consideration and check in with President Burns with their thoughts.

6.0
Action Items

6.1  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurer’s Reports (General Fund, July 2012; Extra Classroom Fund, July 2012).*
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Beth Heady as Monitor, effective September 1, 2012.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.2 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Miriam Denatale to the position of Teacher Aide, assigned to the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, effective September 1, 2012, at 7.0 hours per day, at a salary of $19,803, in accordance with the ANIE Salary Schedule for 2010-2011.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)





MOTION CARRIED
6.3 

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Kelly Sherrod to the position of Teacher Aide, assigned to the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, effective September 1, 2012, at 7.0 hours per day, at a salary of $21,007, in accordance with the ANIE Salary Schedule for 2010-2011.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)




MOTION CARRIED
6.4 

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Beth Heady to the position of Teacher Aide, assigned to Rhinebeck High School, effective September 1, 2012, at 4.75 hours per day, at a salary of $24,355, pro-rated, in accordance with the ANIE Salary Schedule for 2010-2011.



Prior to the vote, Mr. Burnell asked that the word “pro-rated” be inserted as a modifier to the salary as stated. President Burns read the Motion as modified per Mr. Burnell’s request.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.5 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional Fall coaching staff for the 2012-13 school year:

Volleyball:
   
Modified
  
Katelin Grande
           $2,231



Boys Soccer:
   
Modified  

Devon Thompson
           $2,231*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED


6.6 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept grant awards from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total amount of $1,638.84, as stipulated.*



Prior to the vote, President Burns thanked the PTSO for the donation and their efforts on behalf of Rhinebeck students.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Hatter, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional Summer 2012 curriculum and CSE work.  (See attached.)*

VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
1 ABSTAIN (Fleischhauer); 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.8 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleishhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of additional advisors for Rhinebeck High School for the 2012-13 school year. (See attached list.)*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.9 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers for the 2012-13 school year. (See attached list.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.10 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute non-instructional staff for the 2012-13 school year. (See attached list.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.11 
 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint the Fall 2012 Continuing Education Instructors. (See attached.) *

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
7.0  
Proposed Executive Session 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 8:50 pm for the purpose of discussion of collective bargaining negotiations pursuant to Article 14 of the Civil Service Law.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 9:18 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.12
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the following resolution:

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Education hereby grants to Employee No. 2011-12-01T an extension of paid administrative leave, effective September 1, 2012 through January 1, 2013.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
8.0  
Adjournment
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:19 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore

